Girdwood Public Safety Task Force
Meeting Minutes
THU October 22, 2015
7PM Girdwood Community Room
1. Call to Order, Sam Daniel, Chair

Agenda Approved with addition of adding Security position to GVFD under Other.
September meeting minutes approved
2. Introductions/Guests
Senator Cathy Giessel
John Weddleton, candidate for Anchorage Assembly
Task Force members in attendance:  Laura Bowen, Mandy Hawes, Lou Theiss, Kevin Opalka, Mike Opalka, Tommy O’Malley, Sam Daniel

Sam Daniel welcomed group and introduced task force members.  
Earlier this week it was announced that the Alaska State Trooper post in Girdwood will remain open until June 30, 2016.  The extension makes it more possible to have a thoughtful, well informed discussion and vote on an option to be in effect after that date.

He commends that the group continue forward in a timely manner, holding community meeting in November and seek best option to place on the April ballot.  In order to do this, the municipal attorney recommends that we have clarified our intent in January. 
On the ballot, there will be one option presented.  This will be identified at the Town Hall meeting in November.  If that option is not passed by voters, the result is no service (option D on Public Safety Information Sheet)

Old Business

3. Review of new information regarding options under discussion:
Grant Option to keep Alaska State Troopers (Tommy O’Malley)
Tommy says that he has spoken recently with Robert Harris at the MOA Office of Management and Budget.  There is no grant in place that would pay for public safety. In OMB opinion, if created, such a grant could pay for administration and support, but not for salaries.  

Tommy also asked about using Undesignated Funds to pay for public safety and was told that funds set aside for capital improvement projects can’t be used for operations.  He asked about using the interest from the Undesignated funds for public safety, and has not yet received an answer to this.

Mike Opalka adds that federal grants have been used in the bush, in places off the road system. Perhaps Girdwood could apply for a federal grant for 1 year to help fund.
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Guy Wade asks if we know the cost of keeping the AST in the status quo.  Cathy Giessel says that she’s not certain, but approximately $87,000 is the anticipated cost of keeping the troopers for the 6 month extension.

Sam Daniel explains to the group that so far, the Alaska State Troopers and Dept of Public Safety have declined to meet with or discuss the possibility of grant or other funding to pay for continuation of State Trooper service in Girdwood.  Cathy Giessel states that she had invited AST to attend this meeting, and will follow up to see why they are not attending.
Judy Onslow states that she understands that the trooper post closure was also based on staffing.  Cathy Geissel confirms that 27 positions were cut, though some were vacant. AST has lost many troopers to other law enforcement entities, such as APD. Other entities pay better than AST.

Jackie Graham asks about space in the new fire hall that was once discussed for AST or law enforcement office.  Kyle Kelley answers that this was just a placeholder, to see what it would cost to add this to the plans.  Now the plans are at 65% and that space was removed to save money.
Contracting Whittier Police (Lou Theiss & Sam Daniel)
Total cost is $615,000/year for 2 officers 10-12 hours/7 days/wk in Girdwood.  

Remainder of hours to achieve 24/7 coverage would dispatch from Whittier. If there’s a train in the tunnel they will have to wait for it to clear, otherwise they have access without much delay.  Longest delay anticipated (waiting for train) is approximately 1 hour. 
Whittier has their own infrastructure 

Will need 350sf of office space

Communicate telephonically with magistrate

Expect that this would be a 1 year contract with 3 or 5 1-year extensions.

This contract would allow Whittier to keep staff, who they typically let go in winter and hire again in summer.

Girdwood would have some voice in the parameters of policing desired.  Expect GBOS to have quarterly meetings with Chief of Police.

Revenue from tickets goes to State and then split with Whittier/Girdwood (this amounts to less than 5% of budget at other police departments). 
Tim Cabana states that he has concerns about Whittier and Whittier police option.  He spends a lot of time in Whittier with fishing business based from there.  Concerns of lack of professionalism, rookies every year with just 2-3 week ride-along training.  Is there a way to pay per crime instead of hiring police?  Whittier government is always in flux.
Brian Burnett also voices concern about quality of service.  Girdwood deserves “excellent” service, not confident that this is possible with Whittier.

Mandy Hawes suggests that there should be language in the contract that allows Girdwood to terminate the agreement if Whittier PD is not meeting expectations.

Mandy has been researching other models, and found that communities in Alaska run between $600,000/yr-$1,500,000/yr for law enforcement.  

Other:  

No Service:  Laura Bowen and others state that there needs to be more attention given to the No Service option.  Laura requests that Task Force place discussion of what will happen without law enforcement at the top of the next agenda.  
Russ Stahla states that he is comfortable assuming the risk not to have police service.  

Cathy Giessel states that she has heard from AST that they will respond to serious calls in Girdwood if they are in the vicinity.   Task Force requests this in writing, as it is not what AST has told task force previously.

Betsy Connell seeks more info on exactly what types of crimes would be responded to by APD under no-service model.

Sales Tax:  
Bill Reiner requests that Girdwood pursue a sales tax to help pay for law enforcement.  At first, the group discusses that Girdwood is a neighborhood in Anchorage, and that a sales tax would need to be muni-wide.  
John Weddleton states that there may be a way to create a Public Safety Authority that would allow funding by means other than a property tax.  An ‘authority’ is allowed in city law. An example is the Anchorage Parking Authority. It is funded by parking fees, fines and rent.

Betsy Connell states that with a tax such as this, there is cost of administering it as well.  Not all the funds that are accrued would go to Public Safety.

Sam Daniel says he will pursue this at the Quarterly MOA/GBOS meeting on Monday.
Add Security Position to Girdwood Volunteer Fire Dept
Tim Cabana requested that this option be discussed.  No need to vote, just add the position to the Fire Department.  
Group discusses that this person could not make arrests, and would be tasked with holding the subject until APD responds.

Will Parry from GVFD states that this has been discussed, and Fire Dept is not willing to take on this additional task.  They are trained for fire, EMS and rescue, not police, not security.  GVFD is required to wait until scene is clear and safe before they enter scene.

Tim Cabana states that perhaps this option would not work.

4.  Status of Special Election  
No longer needed with change of trooper service through June, 2016.
5.  Update on Community outreach

a. Task force attend local organizations meetings
Mandy Hawes attended Girdwood 2020 
Mandy states that Girdwood 2020 recently wrote a letter to governor, etc supporting some sort of policing for Girdwood, and Alyeska Resort is a signer of this letter.  

Other members have attended and presented at Lions, Rotary, School, etc.
b. Community Town Hall Meeting (Charette) Tentatively scheduled for November 21 from approx 12-4:30PM at the Girdwood K-8 School.
Public Safety Task Force plans to reach out to property owners, voters and residents to attend and learn more and provide input of what they want to do about public safety.

Plan for meeting is to have social time at start of meeting, then presentations of approx 20 min each about each option, providing pros and cons.  Hope to have representatives from each entity to discuss their area (APD, AST, Whittier Police)

Task force is working to figure out how to pay for printing, mailing and other advertising of this event, as GBOS does not have the power to pay for public safety. Total cost is estimated at approx $1500.00.

Tim Cabana suggests adding it to the Turnagain Times GBOS ad that is already placed in each issue.

Jackie Graham asks about discounted rate at the Girdwood School.  Group is advised that new school has higher rental rate structure.  If needed, meeting could be held in Community Room.

Motion:

Girdwood Public Safety Task Force moves to request that Girdwood Board of Supervisors pay for room rental and for mailing to all voters and property owners in Girdwood regarding the Town Hall Meeting  planned for November 21.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Mandy Hawes

No specific vote count taken, motion carries with one individual opposed. 

c.  Media attention on Seward highway enforcement/media attention on Girdwood enforcement
No new information. Channel 2 attended this meeting.

d. Other

6.  Review of Information Sheet 
Review and Edit as needed.
7.  New Business

None
8. Set Next Task Force Meeting date and time
Task Force meeting: 

WED November 11 at 7PM in the Girdwood Community Room

Town Hall meeting tentatively scheduled for:

SAT November 21 at 12-4:30 in the 
